

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

January 26, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Friday, January 26, 2024 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 9:00 am.  The minutes from the regular meeting of January 9, 2024 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
RE: REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION UPDATES

Martin County Alliance Director, Jessica Potts, came before the Commissioners to give an update regarding the Martin County Redevelopment Commission.  Director Potts stated the Redevelopment Commission is working with USI Consultants to develop a community plan around the Mid-State Corridor project.  Director Potts stated it will be good for the community to have a plan and to know which route will benefit Martin County.  Director Potts stated the City of Loogootee has contributed to half the cost of the planning.

RE: SOIL AND WATER COORDINATOR

Teresa Harder came before the Commissioners to inform them that the current Soil and Water Coordinator, Michelle Grace, has turned in her resignation.  Ms. Harder stated the Soil and Water board had an executive session and has requested that she fill the position of coordinator full-time until someone could be hired and trained.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve Teresa Harder as Soil and Water Coordinator until the position could be filled, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed. 
President George asked if additional appropriations would be needed for the position.  Coordinator Harder stated eventually additional appropriations will be needed, but there is some training money left in the budget.  Coordinator Harder stated once the new coordinator is hired there will be additional money needed to train that person.  Coordinator Harder stated they will work to make that training period as short as possible to try not to drain finances too much.  The Commissioners thanked Coordinator Harder for stepping back into the role.
RE: CCMG 2024 FINANCIAL COMMITMENT LETTER


Highway Superintendent Scott Seals and USI Consultant, Tara Damin, brought to the Commissioners the financial commitment letter for the Community Crossings Matching Grant for 2024.  Ms. Damin stated there are two financial commitment letters, one for the chip and seal project and the other for the HMA project.  These are different work types and require different applications, each application requires a different financial commitment letter.  President George asked which application would be sent in first.  Ms. Damin stated the Commissioners would decide which project is prioritized.  The Commissioners responded to send the blacktop application in first, which would be the HMA project.  President George asked when the application would be turned in.  Ms. Damin stated it would be turned in today.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the financial commitment letters, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

President George asked if this was the normal amount which has been submitted for CCMG, he believed there was $1.5 million offered this year.  Ms. Damin stated the cap increased by $500,000, which was announced in December.  Ms. Damin stated everyone had the roads picked by December.  Superintendent Seals stated the County’s match portion would also increase.  Ms. Damin stated a lot of communities are scrambling because they did not have it approved, so they are waiting until next year.  Commissioner Summers asked if Martin County could go any higher.  Superintendent Seals stated he did not know where we would get the money for the match.

Commissioner Roush stated this would be the time to look at a wheel tax, the County is missing half a million dollars a year in grant money because there are no funds to match.  Commissioner Roush stated the County has been penalized on grants because there is no wheel tax.  Ms. Damin stated most communities have a wheel tax for this reason.  President George stated other communities who do not have a wheel tax have casino taxes or other revenue coming into the county.  Commissioner Summers asked Attorney Lett if a wheel tax proposal for the County had ever been presented.  Attorney Lett stated there have been presentations made in the past regarding the wheel tax.  President George stated LTAP has come down and given a presentation.  Attorney Lett stated there was a study group who also have a presentation.  Ms. Damon stated LTAP is a good resource for information.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to reach out to LTAP to see if LTAP would provide information in regards to a wheel tax, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
Ms. Damon stated the increased cap will likely be the same cap next year and each year afterwords, it is not likely to decrease.  That would equate to $2 million in projects and the County’s match portion of that would be $500,000.  Commissioner Roush stated that is over $200,000 which the County needs to match every year and roughly what the wheel tax would generate.  President George stated the wheel tax would generate $252,000 per year.  
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Superintendent Seals stated there was snow last week and rain and mud this week.  The Mowermax is having warranty work performed due to an exhaust issue.  Superintendent Seals stated there has been paperwork received from the State regarding an alternate route through Stiles Road for when Highway 50 is closed for two weeks in early 2025 to replace a box culvert.  President George asked what kind of traffic will be allowed to use the run around.  Superintendent Seals stated it will not be an official run around and semi-trucks should use other highways.  President George asked if traffic would go on a side road at the County line and come back out on Stiles Road, to which Superintendent Seals stated he believed that was correct.  President George stated they will need to take pictures of that road and do some work to it before that time.  

President George stated there are several roads which need stone and there are many potholes.  Superintendent Seals stated between the snow and the rain they have been unable to use the grader, the department will keep putting rock down the best they can.  Superintendent Seals stated the sign truck is down, parts have been ordered.  Superintendent Seals stated the department has been cutting downed trees the past few days.  
RE: EMA UPDATES


EMA Director Monty Wolf stated they attended the eclipse meeting yesterday, which was well attended.  The meeting was led by Martin County Health Nurse, Julia Albright, with the Sheriff, Highway Superintendent Seals, West Boggs Superintendent, Loogootee Mayor, a town of Crane representative, and other interested groups attending.  The group discussed what each of their groups or communities had planned during the eclipse with virtually all the communities having something planned for the event.  Deputy Director Andy Ringwald stated the next eclipse meeting will be held on February 27 at 2:00 pm.  


EMA Director Wolf stated there was a short-wave radio amateur meeting held yesterday.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated there was a nice attendance at that meeting also.  Anyone who is interested in amateur radio should contact Deputy Director Ringwald by email at aringwald@martincounty.in.gov, and he will make sure they get on the invite list for the next meeting.  President George asked if there was much interest in amateur radio.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the licensing database indicates there are seventy licensed people in the County, but possibly half of those may own a radio.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated since everyone has cellular telephones a lot of people have dropped the amateur radios, but there are people getting back into it.  Director Wolf stated it is a good thing to have and even the State recognizes that it is the last resort of communications.  If all other forms of communication go down usually amateur radio stays up because it essentially only requires an individual base with power.   Director Wolf stated there are licensing procedures needed, but it is not that big of a deal to do.  Taxpayer Mary Smith stated some people are put off by even getting an amateur license because in the past the license required code, but this has changed and code is no longer required for an amateur license.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated there is only one of the lower classes that require code, but that can be skipped and someone can go all the way to the top with just book knowledge.

Director Wolf stated he talked with the EMA Director of Dubois County, Tammy Humbert, and they had tried to determine additional damage as a result of the house explosion in Dubois County this week.  Director Humbert stated she could not visually determine damage of other houses.  The State was supposed to give a press release to the area EMA directors, but that has yet to be received.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the Family and Social Services Administration will work with anyone needing assistance as a result of the explosion.  Effected parties should either call 211 or telephone number 866-211-9966, or text your zip code to 898-211.  
Deputy Director Ringwald stated the individual in the house at the time of the explosion has been recovered.  Deputy Director Ringwald gave a word of advice to anyone who has a propane tank buried near the house to make sure the line comes out of the ground to a shut off valve before going into the house.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated one of the problems with propane is that if it runs through the ground, it strips the odor off the propane.  Director Wolf stated since propane is heavier than air, if there is a furnace leak the propane will fill the lowest spots in the house first.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated that is why he would suggest the line come out of the ground to a shut off value, so if there is a leak, it will leak into the outside air instead of leaking into the basement.  Director Wolf stated they have been told at pipeline meetings that where ever there is a leak the propane will still follow the line and run into the house.  Director Wolf stated they do not know in the case of the Dubois explosion if it was an outside leak or interior leak.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the cause is a bit of speculation, but at this point that is what sounds like happened.  
Another issue is that if someone has an old propane grill tank is that the odor will also settle into the bottom of the tank so there will not be a strong odor.  The odor is a good warning, but not 100%.  Director Wolf stated a grill tank can almost blow a house down.  There will be an Indiana Pipeline Awareness meeting held at the Simon J. Graber building in Montgomery on February 13th a 5:30 PM.  
EMA Director Wolf stated the elected official’s seminar will be held on February 8th at 6:00pm at the EMA building.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated Indiana code title 10 section 14 states there is an advisory board for the EMA which they will be asking to be formed for Martin County.  There is a list of required persons including a member from the Commissioners, a member from the Council, the mayor of the largest city, the president of the local town board or their appointees, and a couple of other people.  Deputy Director Ringwald asked Attorney Lett to review that Indiana code and possibly at the next meeting they can talk about getting that established.  
Commissioner Summers asked Attorney Lett if he had a chance to look into the ambulance advisory board.  Attorney Lett stated he needs to speak to Commissioner Summers to see what the parameters are and has not had the chance to do that.  Commissioner Summers stated he would like a small advisory board consisting of possibly the EMA Director, Auditor, and a local health provider.  Attorney Lett will get more information from Commissioner Summers concerning the board.

RE: EXTENSION UPDATES


Extension Director, Dena Held, updated the Commissioners regarding events happening at Martin County Extension.  Director Held stated there is a UAV program which will be held at the Martin County Community Building on March 25th and 26th from 9:00 am to 5:00 pm, for those who are flying drones and do not yet have a license or would just like to explore that.  The test for the UAV program will not be given, but it does provide preparation for the test.  Extension will be recruiting at the schools because students 16 and older can take the test to fly drones.  Extension will also be having a homesteading conference which will be held on Saturday, March 9th and will be a two-day conference.  There will be topics which include food preservation, bee pollination, gardening, and a variety of other topics.  On March 2nd Martin County Extension will be a part of the Wabash Valley STEM Fest, which will do a lot of connection regarding the hypersonics.  


Director Held stated the Extension task force survey has been sent to extension colleagues and partners.  There have been changes within Purdue and it is very important that Martin County’s voice be heard in regards to extension matters.  The survey closes on January 31st.  Director Held stated she is a member of the Task Force and is the single educator in the State, so any information given to her by phone or email will be taken back to the Task Force. 
RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES

Attorney David Lett stated he has received a phone call back from the County’s insurance regarding bridge #44 and will contact with them next week to have discussions.  Attorney Lett has heard nothing from the other insurance company.  

RE: AIRMED CONTRACT


Auditor Michelle Norris stated she and HR Director Amy Rincker had received the AirMed contract for 2024-2025.  The contract runs from April to April of each year.  The amount of the contract did go up for the upcoming year.  Last year the County paid $65 per person and the amount has gone up to $75 per person for the upcoming contract year.  For 117 slots the total price is $8,775.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the AirMed contract, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: RESCHEDULED TIMES OF SELECT COMMISSIONER MEETINGS


Auditor Norris stated Clerk Julie Fithian had advised her of Commissioner meeting times conflicting with absentee voting due to the Commissioners’ room being used for both.  Auditor Norris stated there are four commissioner meetings which conflict with absentee voting.  Those conflicting dates are April 16th and 30th and October 15th and 29th.  President George stated the Commissioners’ meetings can be moved to 5:30 pm on April 16th, April 30th, October 15th, and October 29th.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to change the times on those days, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: COMMISSIONER CONCERNS WEBSITE LINK

President George asked Auditor Norris is there was an email address to which patrons could send concerns or questions.  Auditor Norris stated there is not specifically, but she could get with Matrix and the website host to set up a link on the website to contact the Commissioners.  Tara Damin asked the address of Martin County’s website.  Auditor Norris responded the address is: in.gov/counties/martin/ and the Facebook page is Martin County Indiana Government.

RE: ROAD WEIGHT LIMIT


President George stated yesterday at noon a 10-ton weight limit was imposed on all county roads.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to impose the 10-ton weight limit on all county roads until further notice, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:50 am with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  There will be a board of finance meeting in the Commissioners’ Room on January 29th at 9:00 am.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, February 6, 2024 @ 9:00 am.
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